# A Cost-Effectiveness Decision Analysis of Living Donor Liver Transplantation

Patrick Grant Northup Charlottesville, Virginia

B.S., University of Virginia, 1990 M.D., Virginia Commonwealth University, 1994

A Thesis presented to the Graduate Faculty of the University of Virginia in Candidacy for the Degree of Master of Science

**Department of Health Evaluation Sciences** 

University of Virginia January 2005

George of Statenting

# Abstract

**Background:** Liver transplantation is considered the standard of care treatment for end stage liver disease and cirrhosis. Because of the sizable waiting list and relatively long waiting times over the past few years in the U.S., donation of a portion of liver from a living donor has arisen as an alternative to deceased donor organ allocation. The LDLT shortens recipient time on the waiting list but has significant risks to the living donor. This study is a cost-effectiveness analysis designed to explore the costs and benefits of adding LDLT to the treatment of end stage liver disease.

**Methods:** A complex Markov decision analysis model was developed to simulate all of the important events in the course of cirrhosis. Treatment strategies including no transplantation, DDLT-only, LDLT-only, or combined DDLT/LDLT were investigated using a Monte Carlo cohort analysis and expected value calculations to determine cost effectiveness. A sensitivity analysis was performed to determine variables important to the model.

**Results:** Demonstrating good external validity, using the base-case values, the model produced raw survival rates and event occurrence rates similar to those published in the literature. Baseline cirrhosis offered 2.0 QALY survival while costing \$17,000, DDLT-only offered 4.1 QALY survival and cost \$121,000, LDLT-only offered 3.8 QALY survival and cost \$143,000, and combined DDLT/LDLT offered 4.4 QALY survival and cost \$162,000. The LDLT-only strategy was dominated. The DDLT-only strategy had an ICER of \$49,920 over no transplant

while combined DDLT/LDLT had an ICER of \$129,474 over DDLT-only. The sensitivity analysis showed the model to be sensitive to the rate of donor death, the cost of the actual transplant procedures, and the rate of post-transplant recurrent disease causing graft failure.

**Conclusions:** DDLT is a cost-effective treatment strategy for end-stage liver disease. The addition of LDLT to the treatment paradigm offers slightly longer quality adjusted survival at much greater cost. Society, third party payers, and government agencies will eventually be forced to determine the willingness to pay for the various treatment strategies for end-stage liver disease. More studies are needed to clearly define the risks and benefits of this controversial procedure.

# **Table of Contents**

Abstract	i
Introduction and Background	1
Methods	5
Decision Analysis Model	5
Pre-Transplant Complications	7
Transplantation	8
Post-Transplant Complications	9
Event Probabilities	10
Financial Costs	11
Health Related Utility Measures	13
Donor Complications and Costs	15
Sensitivity Analysis	16
Additional Model Assumptions	16
Software	18
Institutional Review Board Approval	18
Results	19
Model Validation and Unadiusted Recipient Survival	19
Costs. Utility. and Cost-Effectiveness Analysis	21
Sensitivity Analysis	22
Discussion	25
Acknowledgements	33
Table 1: Event probabilities, ranges, and sources	34
Table 2: Cost data used in the model	38
Table 3: Utility data used in the model.	41
Table 4: Model validation and survival data	44
Table 5: Results of the cost-effectiveness analysis	45
Figure 1: The basic health states of the Markov model	46
Figure 2: Simplified pre-transplant complication event tree	47
Figure 3: Simplified transplantation event tree	48
Figure 4: Simplified post-transplantation event tree	49
Figure 5: Monthly transplantation rates used in the model	50
Figure 6: Monthly Markov health state probabilities for DDLT-only	51
Figure 7: Monthly Markov health state probabilities for combined DDLT/LDLT.	52
Figure 8: One-way sensitivity analysis on the probability of recurrent diease	
causing graft failure after LDLT with adjusted survival as the outcome	53
Figure 9: One-way sensitivity analysis of the probability of donor death after	
LDLT with adjusted survival as the outcome	54
Figure 10: One-way sensitivity analysis on the cost of the DDLT procedure with	1
cost-effectiveness as the outcome measure	55
Figure 11: Two-way sensitivity analysis comparing the costs of the DDLT	
procedure versus the costs of the LDLT procedure with cost-effectiveness as the	ne
outcome	56
References	57
References	57

# Introduction and Background

This study is an evaluation of the cost-effectiveness of adult-toadult Living Donor Liver Transplantation (LDLT) compared to Deceased Donor orthotopic Liver Transplantation (DDLT). Cost-effectiveness is evaluated using a Markov process-based medical decision analysis model that includes key event probabilities, outcomes, and the costs of these alternatives. The model incorporates comprehensive current data on variables such as donor morbidity and mortality probability, complication events probabilities, and quality-of-life estimates derived from the latest published literature. Costs for modeled events are derived through detailed micro-costing algorithms using cost data for transplant patients from a large regional hospital. This study is designed to provide a comprehensive decision analysis model of chronic liver disease and liver transplantation that can be used to aid transplant teams, third party payers, and policymakers, in funding and policy decisions related to this important and expanding field of medicine.

DDLT has been the definitive treatment for end-stage liver disease in the United States since the advent of effective immunosuppression. Steadily increasing demand for liver transplants has resulted in longer waiting lists for organs donated from deceased donors. At the end of December 2003, there were over 17,500 patients on the national waiting list for liver transplants. In the year 2000 there were only about 5000 liver transplants performed in the U.S., a number that has remained relatively stable in recent years. In 1999 about 15% of patients awaiting transplantation died (1). The median waiting time for liver transplant in 1999, for all listed adult recipients, was between 222 and 612 days, depending on recipient blood type (2).

LDLT is an alternative to traditional deceased donated transplants. In 1989, the first successful living donor liver transplant was performed in Australia from an adult donor to a child recipient (3). With refinement of the procedure in children, the LDLT has become a well-established treatment for many forms of end-stage liver disease in the pediatric population. More than 3000 of these pediatric transplants have been performed worldwide and there is adequate evidence that risk to the donors and recipients are within the range of accepted medical interventions (4, 5).

Technical aspects of the adult-to-adult LDLT, including larger required graft size, have led to a more difficult surgical procedure and more variable clinical outcomes in the adult recipients. This has made extrapolation of pediatric outcomes data to the adult population difficult. As such, there is little reliable outcomes data for adult LDLT on which to base clinical decisions, patient counseling, or health policy.

Although the number of centers that are now performing LDLT is rapidly increasing, much of the LDLT process is not standardized and varies greatly between centers. For example, requirements for donor liver biopsy, biliary imaging, and mesenteric angiogram vary widely (6, 7). This exposure to potential donor morbidity and mortality has not been evaluated systematically and case series reported in the literature vary in claims of donor morbidity in the immediate perioperative period from minimal (8) to 18% (9). There have been three reported deaths in healthy living donors in the United States but some have challenged that underreporting of donor deaths is likely (10). There are no systematic long-term follow-up studies for U.S. living donors reported in the literature. Some authors (11, 12) have called for stronger internal regulation and better informed consent in order to protect involved patients and donors until definitive research has shown the proper indications, workup, and contraindications for LDLT in adults.

Several centers have reported costs related to deceased and living donor liver transplantation (13, 14). These costs vary widely but it is generally acknowledged that when all costs are considered, LDLT is more expensive than deceased donor liver transplantation. The expectation that LDLT recipients have shorter times spent on the waiting list leads to the implication that LDLT may be more cost effective because of improved quality-of-life and less chance of death while awaiting transplant.

Counterbalancing this potential benefit of shorter waiting times for the recipient is the risk to the healthy donor and the cost of his or her care. Significant long-term injury to the donor, who is by definition in a good state of health, would detract from the effectiveness of LDLT from a societal point of view. Published data on LDLT tend to focus on recipients or, less commonly, donors, but usually fail to address both recipient and donor and the relationship between their respective outcomes.

Although analyses of costs (14-19), outcomes (6, 8, 9, 20, 21), and quality of life (5, 22-30) in relation to LDLT, have been published, few have evaluated the true cost-effectiveness of LDLT using a formal medical decision analysis (31-34). Sagmeister, et al (33), evaluated the cost-utility of LDLT in combination with DDLT compared to DDLT alone, in Switzerland with a formal Markov decision analysis. However, the model used in this study was greatly simplified and no accounting for living donor morbidity or mortality was included. Cost data specific to Switzerland also limited external validity. Sarasin, et al (34), used a more complete model but assessed the narrow case of LDLT for hepatocellular carcinoma. This study was also hindered by a lack of accurate outcomes data in regard to donor outcomes. A definitive decision analysis incorporating accurate donor outcomes and U.S. based costs is needed to expand this important literature. This type of decision analysis involving appropriate costs and gualityadjusted survival can be used to compare the effectiveness of LDLT to other medical interventions commonly accepted as cost-effective, such as ambulatory hemodialysis for end-stage renal disease in the U.S. Information derived from cost-effectiveness models can be used by policymakers and third party payers to form reimbursement patterns and governmental regulations.

# **Methods**

#### Decision Analysis Model

The Markov process decision model developed for the study considers six health states that can occur for patients with end-stage liver disease any time over a ten year time horizon while they await transplantation and after transplantation, as summarized in Figure 1. The model was developed in consultation with a panel of clinicians who have extensive experience caring for transplant patients at a single large academic medical center. The model provides a conceptual framework for organizing the relationship of events, costs, and the utility of different outcomes for DDLT only compared with DDLT/LDLT.

For validation purposes, the model was extended to include treatment arms for both "no transplant available" and for "LDLT-only". The four treatment arms simulate situations where patients with cirrhosis have no access to transplantation, have access to only a wait-listed standard DDLT approach, have access to only an LDLT approach, or have access to combined DDLT/LDLT. The "no transplant available" and the "LDLT-only" arms do not represent realistic situations in the U.S., but instead are used as reference conditions to evaluate the decision model's performance and to assess the model's ability to simulate valid expected survival distributions for each situation.

A Monte Carlo simulation of the Markov process decision model was used to estimate the distribution of events that would occur for 1,000 patients (cohort members) over ten years. All event probabilities in the model were calculated using a one-month cycle length, which was selected as the most clinically pertinent time increment to simulate chronic liver disease and transplantation events. Half-cycle corrections were included (except for the first and last cycle) to account for mid-cycle cost and utility accumulation (35).

In the model, members cycle through one of six basic health states. Pretransplant members can cycle on the waiting list without active complications ("waiting compensated") or with an active complication of end-stage liver disease ("waiting with complications"). Members selected for transplantation traverse either the "LDLT" or "DDLT" event, after which they move to the post-transplant state. After transplantation the DDLT/LDLT members enter separate posttransplant states depending on the type of transplant received. Members of the DDLT-only cohort cannot receive LDLT as a treatment option. Complications for some members may result in death, and these patients are assigned for all remaining cycles to the absorbing state of "death". Members with hepatocellular carcinoma as complication of end-stage liver disease can also pass to the "develops contraindication to transplant" state where they continue to accumulate some quality of life and costs until they progress to death. Because of the high short-term mortality of end-stage liver disease, pre-transplantation all-cause mortality was not modeled. In contrast, post-transplant all-cause mortality was included in the general survival model.

### Pre-Transplant Complications

All members awaiting transplantation cycle through the pre-transplant health events that simulate the costs and complications associated with chronic liver disease. Significant events experienced by members awaiting transplantation with active complications included complicated ascites, frequent encephalopathy, hepatocellular carcinoma, and acute variceal bleeding. Significant disease events not depicted as specific health states in the model were either too rare in the U.S. population to significantly affect the model (familial amyloidosis) or the morbidity and costs of the process (severe pruritis or hepatopulmonary syndrome) were incorporated into the "waiting with complications" health state using estimated utility decrements and costs. Figure 2 presents the complete series of sequelae of chronic liver disease considered for these patients.

Members suffering from complicated ascites could respond to therapy, contract spontaneous bacterial peritonitis (SBP), or receive a transjuglar intrahepatic portosystemic shunt (TIPS). Both SBP and TIPS have defined mortality rates in the model. Members with frequent encephalopathy could respond to therapy or die from encephalopathy. Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) could result in getting interventional treatment for the tumor, developing a contraindication to transplantation, or dying from the tumor. Acute variceal bleeding could result in TIPS, survival of the bleeding episode, or death. Each of the health events in the pre-transplant model has the possibility of resulting in death. Every cycle of the model can also possibly result in a complication resolving (simulating a patient responding to therapy) with the member cycled back to the "waiting compensated" health state. Significant adverse health events in the model all resulted in additional costs and decrements in utility for the members passing through those events. Since members undergoing LDLT and DDLT suffer the same pre-transplant complications, these DDLT/LDLT and DDLT-only branches of the model were exactly the same. Differences between LDLT and DDLT branches in time spent on the waiting list were significant and were modeled using separate values for the probabilities of transitioning to these health states.

#### Transplantation

A transplantation event occurred only once for each member in the cohort, unless the member developed an indication for re-transplantation. The potential for donor complications was included in the DDLT/LDLT branch, and were categorized as "minor or none", "severe", or "death". While death and severe complications are rare events for living donors, single occurrences of these events can produce huge costs and decrements in total quality of life and utility over the time period considered. Donor utility losses were included in the model as a direct decrement from the recipient utilities for the remainder of the recipient's lifespan. Immediate post-transplant events for the recipient included

8

graft primary non-function (PNF), defined as graft failure within 30 days of transplantation, early recipient death within 30 days of transplantation, or 30-day survival of the recipient and graft. The model allowed for a variable proportion of members with PNF to undergo either retransplantation or death. Figure 3 presents the series of events modeled for members with transplantation.

### Post-Transplant Complications

After receiving transplantation (or retransplantation) and surviving for more than 30 days, members transitioned to the post-LDLT or post-DDLT health state and could remain in the "no major complications" state or experience one of five different post-transplant complications. Members could have disease recurrence causing chronic graft failure that resulted in either retransplantation or death. If retransplantation occurred, the member transitioned to the "waiting with complications" health state to simulate a return to the transplant waiting list.

Opportunistic or aggressive systemic infections resulting from immunosuppression were included in the model and members could either respond to therapy or die from the infection. Direct surgical complications such as bleeding, intra-abdominal abscess, or anastamotic stricture could result in reoperation or death. Biliary complications were separately modeled and could result in death, surgical treatments, non-surgical treatments (ERCP), retransplantation, or death. Finally, significant acute rejection episodes resulted in retransplantation, response to therapy, or death. Except for donor events, specific post-transplant events were the same for LDLT and DDLT patients although the rates and probabilities of those events differed between the groups. Figure 4 presents the series of events modeled for members with post-transplant complications.

### Event Probabilities

Table 1 lists the baseline estimate for each event probabilities used in the model the range of values used for sensitivity analysis, and the sources of the data. Specific probabilities for events in the Markov model were calculated using these baseline estimates and non-linear functions that allow the values for these probabilities to change over the ten-year time horizon considered by the model.

Many of the event probabilities were drawn from data supplied by the United Network for Organ Sharing (UNOS) transplant registry (36) The UNOS supplied database, the Standard Transplant Analysis and Research (STAR) dataset, was queried to calculate actual event rates and distributions that occurred during all adult (recipient age 18 or older) liver transplants between January 1, 1999 and November 16, 2003. The STAR dataset is the most complete registry of U.S. transplantation events available to date and is reported by UNOS to capture greater than 99% of all liver transplants occurring in the U.S. Probabilities for events in the model that were not available from the STAR dataset were extracted from a review of the scientific literature, or were estimated based on local expert opinion. Broad ranges of minimum and maximum values were used in subsequent sensitivity analysis of event probabilities not obtained the STAR dataset.

In the Markov process, all members begin the cohort simulation in the pretransplant health states. Based on estimates from the STAR dataset and published literature, 25% of the initial cohort was placed in the "waiting compensated" health state and the remainder was placed in the "waiting with complications" health state. By definition, this would indicate that 75% of the cohort experienced at least one of the major complications of end-stage liver disease within the month prior to transplant registration. The monthly probability rates of transplantation, rates of graft PNF, and early recipient deaths (within 30 days of transplant) were calculated using the STAR dataset for DDLT and the literature for LDLT. The calculated average monthly rate of transplantation for DDLT was estimated using the STAR dataset. The LDLT transplantation rates per month are shown graphically in Figure 5 and were used in the model to accurately simulate the non-linear monthly transplantation rates for the LDLT cohort. This data is derived from preliminary data from national LDLT databases and from expert local opinion.

### Financial Costs

All costs represented in the model are based on the third-party payer point of view. Accurate, easily generalized liver transplantation cost data was not available from either the literature or from the STAR dataset. Cost data for this analysis was obtained from liver transplant patient hospitalization and physician administrative data abstracted from the University of Virginia Health System Clinical Data Depository (37) (CDR). The CDR is a secure comprehensive clinical database that captures all inpatient and outpatient clinical contacts in the UVA Health System. The database stores not only demographic and clinical information but, using micro-costing algorithms, captures extensive cost data in an actual utilization (non-DRG) framework. Financial transactions are recorded in the CDR as both third-party charges and real costs and are calculated using real-time discharge utilization algorithms. The development, accuracy, and validity of the UVA CDR have been published elsewhere (38-40). Because of the relative geographic isolation of the University of Virginia and lack of local competition in hepatology and transplant care, inpatient and outpatient costs related to transplantation are well represented in the CDR database. Cost data from the CDR have been used successfully in other decision analysis models and publications and costs calculated using the CDR have been shown to be comparable to adjusted national costs (41).

Table 2 shows the estimated cost data components for the LDLT model. Because of the cycle length of one month used in this model, health state costs were represented as the mean monthly cost for a given medical condition. The reported costs consider inpatient and outpatient direct costs related to medical care, equipment, and pharmacy. Societal costs were not considered in this model. Each cycle that a member spent in a specific health state incurred an additional cost related to that specific health state. As a patient experienced a complication, an additional cost was exerted for that cycle in which the patient experienced that complication. This additional cost is a "toll" and is additive with other costs experienced during the cycle. When specific procedures, such as endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreaticography (ERCP), TIPS, or surgical exploration were associated with complications in the model, the costs for the procedures were extracted from the CDR and a mean cost (using adjusted dollars) over the years 2000 through 2002 were used as an estimated cost. This was done to account for the rapidly changing procedure techniques and costs over the recent years in hepatology and transplantation.

The costs of organ allocation from deceased donors and living donors were included in the cost of transplantation incurred by the recipient. The costs of living donor complications or death were accounted for separately from the recipient costs and varied according to the donor complication rate. There was no ongoing cost for existing in the "death" health state although complications resulting in death had cost tolls associated with the death event. It was assumed that recipient event costs were the same for DDLT/LDLT events although these events may have happened at different rates.

#### Health Related Utility Measures

Accurate assessment of outcomes and endpoints is critical in assessing the effectiveness and true cost of medical interventions. Simple survival rates

13

and coarse outcomes such as length of stay in hospital are poor estimates of the quality of life associated with a particular health state (42, 43). Health outcomes research and health decision analysis depend on analyzing not only the length of time spent in a health state but the quality of life, or utility, associated with that state. This implies that time spent in a "sick" state is worth less than time spent in a perfect health state. Quantification of this level of sickness and the prorating of years of life spent in illness (compared to perfect health) enables a decision analysis to best quantify survival and standardize quality of life in order to more accurately compare medical interventions (44).

The quality adjusted life year (QALY) is the most commonly used standard measure of quality of life and is immediately scalable for use in decision analysis models. One QALY is equal to one year of life spent in perfect health. A year of life spent in less than perfect health is worth less than one QALY with zero generally being the minimum associated with death. Several techniques have been validated for measuring quality of life and utility but it is generally accepted that a patient's self-rating of his/her current health state is the most accurate way to assess the true quality of life of a health care providers substantially underrate the quality of life associated with a specific health state compared to patients who have experienced that health state (46). Several authors have reported health state utilities associated with chronic liver disease and liver transplantation derived by standardized and validated methods (47-54). Table 3 lists the utility

values for the health states in the model and specific event related utility tolls, or penalties, for adverse events in the model.

### Donor Complications and Costs

Previously published models of LDLT have not adequately accounted for donor morbidity, mortality, or costs (33, 34). Evidence from the literature indicates that prospective donors are frequently disqualified from the donation process following discovery of pre-existing medical conditions, tissue incompatibilities, or by their eventual unwillingness to participate (55, 56). Donor death or serious morbidity could significantly affect the overall utility and costs of the LDLT process. The probability of these events is uncertain, but is becoming clearer as the published literature on donor complications expands (57-61).

In consideration of these issues the model in this study meticulously accounts for donor complications. The model assumes that all donors enter the simulation in a state of perfect health. For each recipient of an LDLT, 1.5 prospective donors are evaluated. This accounts for the extra cost of evaluating donors that are eventually deemed ineligible (55, 56). Variables were introduced into the model in order to account for differential rates of major complications between LDLT and DDLT and the various costs associated with these complications. The death rates and major complication rates for donors were extracted from the literature. Donor deaths incur a penalty of 1.0 utility points per month for the remainder of the simulation. Donor severe complications incur a

penalty of 0.30 utility points per month for the remainder of the simulation. This is based upon the documented health utility after complications from major surgery (62). Donor utility penalties continue to accrue for the remainder of the simulation in order to account for the loss of life for the donor who has died or of the quality of life for donors who suffer a major complication.

#### Sensitivity Analysis

The cost-effectiveness analysis results were assessed for sensitivity to each of the individual estimated probabilities, costs, and utilities in the model. Tables 1-3 list the range of minimum and maximum values considered for each estimated component in the model. Components of the model that were potentially related to each other and/or that were found to individually influence the cost-effectiveness analysis results were subsequently used in a two-way sensitivity analysis, where both factors were allowed to simultaneously vary to determine the joint influence on the model outcomes.

#### Additional Model Assumptions

To account for inflation, all costs are represented in year 2002 U.S. dollars. All utilities and costs are discounted by 3% yearly in order to account for the decreased present value of future costs and benefits (63). Risk aversion was not modeled because of the high likelihood of recipient death without intervention and the resulting theoretical minimal effect of risk aversion on transplant utilities.

Most specific assumptions involved in the model design are noted in Tables 1-

- 3. Other general assumptions are as follows:
  - All members enter the model eligible for transplantation and members in the LDLT branch have a willing donor ready to be evaluated.
  - Approximately 75% or LDLT and 25% of DDLT recipients will undergo ERCP after transplantation (64).
  - In recipients that undergo ERCP for biliary complications, the median number of procedures required is 2 (64).
  - All recipients undergoing retransplantation for PNF within the first 30 days after initial transplantation receive a DDLT as the retransplant. All members with PNF not receiving retransplant die.
  - Aside from specific event tolls, retransplantation costs are equivalent to initial transplantation costs.
  - Members can receive more than one TIPS procedure. This helps account for revisions and TIPS while awaiting retransplantation.
  - Members in the compensated state are 50% less likely to receive transplantation than those in decompensated states.
  - The baseline health utility value of all post-transplant complications is equal, prior to tolls taken for specific events.
  - Acute hepatic artery thrombosis (HAT) is accounted for in the "PNF" bracket. HAT occurring after 30 days is accounted for in the "disease recurrence" bracket.

### Software

Data for Healthcare<sup>©</sup>, version 3.5 (TreeAge Software, Williamstown, MA) was used for computer assisted calculations and modeling and SAS<sup>©</sup>, version 8.0 (Cary, NC) was used for advanced statistical analysis and dataset manipulation.

## Institutional Review Board Approval

The University of Virginia Human Investigations Committee reviewed and approved the use of the existing data obtained and original data collected for this study.

# Results

#### Model Validation and Unadjusted Recipient Survival

Table 4 lists results from the Monte Carlo simulation of the Markov process decision model, with mean cost per patients, mean lifespan, number of transplants, and number of deaths estimated for each treatment strategy. Recipient deaths within 10 years were estimated to occur for 95.0% of patients with no transplant available, and for 50.8% of patients with access to the combined DDLT or LDLT. The main factor influencing the increasing survival was fewer deaths in the pre-transplant phase secondary to complications of cirrhosis. Post-transplant survival rates for DDLT (442 of 670, 66.0%) and LDLT (345 or 726, 47.5%) were comparable to reported 10-year survival rates in the literature. The lower rate of 10-year survival among the LDLT members occurred because the majority of LDLT patients were transplanted early in the course of the simulation, most within the first year, and therefore were susceptible to posttransplant complications for longer time periods than the DDLT members. This differential survival was most related to the chance of recurrent disease in the LDLT-only versus DDLT-only strategy (see Sensitivity Analysis). The 10-year survival rate for patients with no access to transplantation (5.0%) was comparable to that reported in the literature for end-stage liver disease. The LDLT-only simulation yielded 6 donor deaths (0.8%) and 84 major complications in donors (11.6%). The maximum survival was attained in the combined DDLT/LDLT treatment branch. In this branch there were 527 LDLT and 305

DDLT procedures with 138 patients (13.8%) dying prior to transplant and 370 patients (44.4%) dying after transplantation. This treatment branch terminated at 10 years with 30 patients still awaiting transplantation.

Figures 6 and 7 plot the monthly distribution of members in each of the six health states for each month during the 10-year simulation cycle. Figure 6 shows that the number of members waiting for transplantation in the DDLT-only treatment arm steadily decreases, with the most rapid drop in the first three years. In this treatment arm, after 26 months, 56% of the cohort has received DDLT, 11% continues on the waiting list, and 33% has died or developed a contraindication to transplantation. In contrast, in the combined DDLT/LDLT treatment arm shown in Figure 7, the number of members waiting for transplantation drops precipitously within the first year. At 26 months in this treatment arm, 46% has received LDLT, 26% has received DDLT, 3% remains on the waiting list, and 25% has died or developed a contraindication to transplantation. The major contributor to the increased five-year survival rate in the combined DDLT/LDLT treatment arm when compared to the DDLT-only treatment arm is the increased survival in the pre-transplant phase attributable to the decreased number of patients dying on the waiting list. The DDLT-only treatment arm had a 30.6% mortality rate on waiting list while the combined DDLT/LDLT treatment arm had 13.8% waitlist mortality. This yielded a relative risk of mortality of 2.22 in the DDLT-only group compared to the combined

DDLT/LDLT group and a number needed to treat of 6.0 to prevent one waitlist death.

### Costs, Utility, and Cost-Effectiveness Analysis

Cost-effectiveness analysis results for the baseline case are summarized in Table 5 for each treatment strategy. Per person costs for the DDLT-only member cohort were \$104,000 more than non-transplant care. Costs for LDLTonly were \$23,000 higher than for DDLT-only, and the combined DDLT/LDLT approach was \$41,000 more expensive than DDLT-only. Paradoxically, the increased cost of the combined DDLT/LDLT strategy was due to fewer waitlist deaths and thus more ongoing expenses in the survivors.

Effectiveness is reported as quality-adjusted life years. The "no transplant" strategy offered a quality-adjusted expected survival of 2.0 QALY's, DDLT-only 4.1 QALY's, and the LDLT-only strategy 3.8 QALY survival. This decreased adjusted survival in the LDLT group was directly related to donor death and morbidity. The combined DDLT/LDLT strategy resulted in 4.4 QALY expected survival, which was only 0.3 QALY more than the DDLT-only strategy.

Cost-effectiveness ratios are reported in dollars per QALY. The reference condition treatment arm of LDLT-only was dominated by the other treatment strategies, as it was both more expensive and less efficacious than the other treatments, because this alternative had both increased cost and decreased effectiveness due to the cost and morbidity of donor complications. The combined DDLT/LDLT strategy yielded the highest cost per QALY. The incremental cost (ICER) of moving from the DDLT-only strategy to the combined DDLT/LDLT strategy was approximately \$129,000 per QALY.

### Sensitivity Analysis

Sensitivity analysis was performed on all variables in the model. However, only the most pertinent U.S. treatment strategies were included in the final calculation of cost-effectiveness: DDLT-only and combined DDLT/LDLT. The overall model was sensitive to the pre-transplant complications of liver disease, especially the probabilities of acute variceal bleeding, hepatocellular carcinoma, and hepatic encephalopathy, and their corresponding death rates. Repeated analysis using extreme estimates for each of these variables did not change the preferred treatment strategy with respect to cost-effectiveness. Quality-adjusted survival was highly sensitive to the post transplant probability of recurrent disease causing graft failure in LDLT recipients.

Figure 8 plots the relationship between the monthly probability of disease recurrence and adjusted survival for DDLT-only and for combined DDLT/LDLT. Combined DDLT/LDLT treatment is the preferred strategy until the post-LDLT recurrence rates exceeds 0.0088 per month, or approximately 11% per year. After this point, the DDLT-only strategy offers longer expected adjusted survival. The probability of donor death after LDLT was another important influence on adjusted survival in the model. This reflects the penalty on overall utility in the

model accrued after the death of a living donor. Figure 9 shows that the combined DDLT/LDLT strategy was preferred until the donor death rate exceeded 6.7%, after which DDLT-only became preferred. Donor morbidity had little effect on overall adjusted survival and quality of life.

Because of the very high costs associated with the DDLT and LDLT procedures, both of these variables were important in the sensitivity analysis with cost-effectiveness as the outcome. Figure 10 shows the one-way sensitivity analysis on the cost of the DDLT procedure compared to the LDLT procedure with cost-effectiveness as the outcome. This figure shows that when the cost of the DDLT procedure exceeds \$152,000 dollars, LDLT becomes the most cost effective procedure. As stated in Table 1, these costs include the average costs associated with DDLT organ acquisition as well as the DDLT procedure and associated hospital stay. LDLT procedure costs include the costs of uncomplicated partial organ allocation from the living donor as well as the recipient procedure and both recipient and donor hospital stays. Two-way sensitivity analysis results comparing cost of the DDLT procedure versus the cost of the LDLT procedure are presented in Figure 11. This analysis indicates that comparably low LDLT costs are required to make combined DDLT/LDLT more cost effective than DDLT-only over all ranges of DDLT costs.

Waiting time determined whether cohort members received DDLT or LDLT. A mean DDLT waiting time of approximately four months was required to make adjusted survival and quality of life equal between those waiting for DDLT and those waiting for LDLT. In a repeated cost-effectiveness analysis with a mean waiting time for DDLT of four months, the combined DDLT/LDLT strategy became dominated by the DDLT-only strategy with an ICER for the DDLT-only treatment arm of approximately \$47,000.

# Discussion

This study measures the cost-effectiveness of LDLT combined with the existing standard of care DDLT strategy for the treatment of end-stage liver disease using a Markov process decision model to simulate the major events that occur before, during, and after both living and deceased donor liver transplantation. To the author's knowledge, this is the first decision analysis model involving living liver donors that accounts specifically for the costs related to workup of potential donors that are eventually deemed ineligible for donation, the real impact of donor mortality and morbidity on costs, and the effect on quality adjusted survival and quality of life related to donor complications. The course of chronic liver disease and liver transplantation simulated by the model closely approximates to the course of events reported in the literature. Event probabilities, cost, and utility data were collected from UNOS transplant registry when possible, from the literature, or from estimates based on expert opinion, and from unpublished data from upcoming clinical trials. Because of its completeness and competing risks design, we feel that this model offers the closest possibility of an "intention to treat analysis" using liver transplantation as the medical intervention. The model was designed to be flexible enough to account for theoretical treatments such as "no transplant available" and "LDLTonly". With continuous updates based on the latest literature and results from clinical trials, we believe that this model can be used to simulate and analyze

many different interventions in the treatment of chronic liver disease and liver transplantation that cannot be analyzed through the use of randomized, controlled trials.

We found that liver transplantation is an expensive but effective treatment for end-stage liver disease and cirrhosis. The ICER for the standard-of-care DDLT-only approach was nearly \$50,000. While more effective, mostly due to less time spent waiting for transplantation, addition of LDLT to the DDLT approach was an expensive alternative. The ICER of the DDLT/LDLT combined strategy was nearly \$130,000. Interpretation of an ICER based on a simulation is by definition a subjective matter and is influenced by societal willingness to pay and by the validity of the model and its assumptions (65). Previously reported ICER for routinely performed medical interventions in the U.S. include \$86,362 for screening for colorectal cancer in people over age 65 (66), between \$8,000 and \$900,000 (depending on age and type of drug used) for treatment of hypertension (67, 68), and \$112,000 for screening for HCC in cirrhosis patients with ultrasound and alpha fetoprotein (69). In contrast, the traditional willingness to pay benchmark in the U.S. is based on the cost of chronic ambulatory hemodialysis (70-72). While an ICER of less than \$50,000 has been traditionally accepted as a cost-effective addition to the medical system in the U.S., some authors have argued that based on the different economic calculations and assumptions used, a cost-effective medical intervention could range from as low as \$24,000 to as high as \$428,000 per QALY (73). In fact, if cost-effectiveness

values associated with hemodialysis derived from studies in the late 1980's are adjusted for year 2004 USD, an ICER of \$75,000 may be a more proper benchmark for modern cost-effectiveness analyses.

All clinicians have empirically learned that benefits and costs attributed to society often do not directly apply to individual patient care. Therefore, it is clear that society, third party payers, and the governments involved must decide how much cost is acceptable for a medical intervention today considering the growing opportunity costs for high price medical services. While this study showed the range of costs and benefits available through the use of LDLT and DDLT, it is also clear that society has a low threshold for complications related to healthy donor death. This was vividly demonstrated in the decreasing numbers of LDLT procedures performed in the U.S. in the years subsequent to a single highly publicized donor death at a busy and prestigious transplant center in 2001 (74). While the model in this study showed that the effectiveness of LDLT was preserved until donor death rates exceeded 6.7%, this model assumed only a third party payer point of view and cannot account for legal, political, indirect, and intangible costs associated with donor death. Clearly, these societal costs could dwarf any system-wide medical benefits achieved in the proper setting.

In this and all previously published models of LDLT, the time spent on the waiting list was critical in the determination of the most cost-effective treatment. In this simulation, we used DDLT transplant rates based upon the actual transplant waiting lists in the U.S. as defined by the UNOS STAR dataset and

27

LDLT rates based upon the latest information from recently presented clinical cohort studies (75). Despite recent organ allocation changes in the U.S., average waiting times on the transplant list have changed only small amounts over past few years. With more than three people on the waiting list for each transplantation, it is unlikely in the near future that waiting times for the average cirrhosis patient will decrease. However, our model demonstrated a distinct dependence on the complications of chronic liver disease and their corresponding death rates. In fact, decreasing the rates, severities, and costs of the complications of cirrhosis uniformly increased the cost-effectiveness of both LDLT and DDLT. Continued research focus should be maintained to advance the treatment of disabling complications such as acute variceal bleeding, refractory ascites, and hepatic encephalopathy. Even moderate improvements in the treatment of chronic liver disease could have vast impacts on the future of liver transplantation. Increased prevention efforts including universal access to viral hepatitis vaccines, alcohol education and dependence counseling, and chemoprophylaxis could change the prevalence of chronic liver disease and prevent more real-world patients from the need for liver transplantation.

Aside from the actual costs of the transplantation procedures, the main recipient post-transplant event that hindered cost-effectiveness was the recurrence of disease in the transplanted graft. As most liver transplants in the world are performed for hepatitis C, disease recurrence is a frequent and difficult problem. Costs in quality of life and survival are high with disease recurrence

28

causing graft failure because often the only treatment outcomes are retransplantation or death from recurrent chronic liver disease. Even more concerning for LDLT is the recent data suggesting an increase in rates of posttransplant disease recurrence over that expected for DDLT (76-80). This increased recurrence rate in LDLT is represented in the model and had a significant effect on decreasing the cost effectiveness of LDLT compared to DDLT. While criticism of the literature claiming increased disease recurrence rates in LDLT has focused on selection bias for hepatitis C and HCC in the early LDLT cohorts, if this finding proves to be true it could greatly hinder the clinical effectiveness of LDLT when used for these diseases. Further research in the area of graft disease recurrence and prevention in all disease processes is clearly needed. It is also of interest that the well documented increased rate of recipient biliary complications did not strongly influence the overall cost effectiveness of LDLT.

All cost-effectiveness studies based on modeling have some inherent weaknesses. Ultimately, the quality of the model output and its resulting analysis is dependent on the quality of the model, its approximation of reality, and its probabilities, utilities, and costs used for the calculations. In the design of the current model, we have taken extreme care in designing a model that is flexible yet adequately represents most of the major events in chronic liver disease and liver transplantation. While quite complex, the model is an approximation of reality and cannot truly represent all the possible outcomes in this complicated disease process. We have based the probabilities and health state utilities on the best available data from the literature or, when available, directly on large sample size estimations based on actual transplant data from the UNOS STAR dataset. We agree that much of the reported literature may be biased in one way or another but we have attempted to represent average reported values and used wide ranges in the sensitivity analysis when the literature was insufficient or weak. Cost data was center specific and this inherent weakness was unavoidable in this study. Using strong micro-costing algorithms and averaging several years' adjusted costs minimized this inherent weakness. The wide range of all costs (50-200%) used in the sensitivity analysis also helped guard against inaccurate cost data. In the analysis, the costs yielded from this model are consistent with other published cost data in the literature. Finally, when no published data was available, expert opinion and unpublished data was used but these occurrences were few and the following sensitivity analyses were conducted over a broad range.

Critics of cost-effectiveness modeling have traditionally scoffed at placing a monetary value on a year of life. Despite the relatively recent utilization of this principle in medical research, economists have for years used mathematics and subjective measurements in attempts to simulate reality and investigate the impact of policy change on quality of life and economic survival. The reader of medical cost-effectiveness analyses should accept them as another tool in health services research that can be used to guide policy analysis and illuminate areas where further research is needed. Costs per quality adjusted life year should not be interpreted as a bounty or payoff for a year of life, but should only be understood as a standardized tool useful in comparing medical interventions and diseases with significantly different outcomes and impacts on the quality of survival. Future medical research will only encompass more decision analysis and cost accounting techniques and the savvy reader of the medical research literature will need to be familiar with the strengths and weaknesses of these health service research techniques.

In summary, this study presents a complex cost-effectiveness model simulating chronic liver disease and cirrhosis with treatment options including the standard of care DDLT-only and the DDLT/LDLT combination. Considering living donor costs, morbidity, mortality, and quality of life, this is the first model to accurately account for the true consequences to the donor in the LDLT treatment strategy. When using traditionally defined standards of cost-effectiveness, DDLT-only proved to be a cost-effective treatment for cirrhosis with an ICER of approximately \$50,000 per QALY. However, LDLT in combination with DDLT, proved to be more effective but much more expensive than the DDLT-only strategy per QALY saved with an ICER of approximately \$149,000. The sensitivity analysis showed that much of the increased cost of LDLT was due to donor complications and deaths as well as post transplant recipient disease recurrence. This study, along with the decision analysis model, should be a

useful tool for policymakers and transplant centers in allocating resources and guiding further investigation into the field of cirrhosis and liver transplantation.
### Acknowledgements

The author would like to thank everyone responsible for making this project the successful endeavor that it became. Carl L. Berg, my clinical mentor, was incredibly helpful in his early insight into the need for a cost-effectiveness analysis in this field and his guidance in the formative stages was invaluable. Similarly, Kristen O. Arseneau was extremely helpful and patient in her early help and coaching in model design and debugging. I would also like to thank George J. Stukenborg, my HES mentor, who was always available and ready with important advice on designing the model, performing the complex analysis, and answering difficult questions with ease. Without his guidance this project would not have been possible. I also want to give much appreciation also to Vanessa D. Lee who labored tirelessly during her internship with the primary data collection. Sara Taranto at UNOS was critical in helping me obtain the data I needed from UNOS and was always willing to work with me. I am indebted to all the above and many more for helping make this work a reality.

	Base Case Probability	Probability Range	Sources
Pretransplantation			
Monthly probability of symptomatic ascites	0.058	0.028-0.079	(36, 81, 82)
Probability of receiving TIPS for ascites or bleeding	0.048	0.02-0.097	(36, 81, 83)
Probability of death related to TIPS procedure or complication	0.03	0.026-0.053	(81, 83)
Probability of contracting SBP in patients with symptomatic ascites	0.204	0.080-0.300	(81, 84-87)
Probability of death from an episode of SBP	0.100	0.080-0.180	(81, 84, 86-88)
Monthly probability of having encephalopathy requiring treatment	0.070	0.018-0.135	(36, 89)
Probability of death from an episode of encephalopathy	0.115	0.045-0.185	(90, 91)
Monthly probability of developing HCC	0.030	0.005-0.069	(36, 92)
Probability of developing contraindication to transplantation with HCC	0.217	0.081-0.354	(36, 93)
Probability of death with HCC	0.097	0.025-0.157	(36, 93)
Monthly probability of variceal hemorrhage	0.064	0.011-0.120	(36, 94-96)

## Table 1: Event probabilities, ranges, and sources.

Probability of death from an episode of variceal hemorrhage	0.142	0.012-0.356	(95-97)
Monthly probability of remaining stable, without complications	0.04	0.008-0.083	(98)
Monthly probability of death once a contraindication to transplant has occurred	0.067	0.010-0.150	(99-102)
Monthly probability of receiving a LDLT	Table		(75) and expert opinion
Average monthly probability of receiving a DDLT	0.0625	0.025-0.12	(36)
Post DDLT			
Probability of DDLT recipient death within 30 days of transplant	0.039	0.0157-0.0720	(36, 103, 104)
Probability of DDLT graft pnf requiring retransplantation	0.0372	0.009-0.062	(36, 103, 104)
Probability of death within 30 days after DDLT while awaiting retransplantation	0.3618	0.33-0.57	(15, 36, 105, 106)
Monthly probability of severe disease recurrence after DDLT	0.002	0.001-0.018	(36)
Probability of retransplantation for severe disease recurrence after DDLT	0.015	0.007-0.030	(36)
Monthly probability of sepsis from non-biliary infection after DDLT	0.003	0.001-0.0113	(107-109)
Probability of death from a sepsis event after DDLT	0.240	0.140-0.400	(107-109)
Monthly probability of needing non-transplant reoperation more than 30 days after DDLT	0.0025	0.001-0.080	(110)

			36
Probability of death after non-transplant reoperation after DDLT	0.105	0.050-0.200	(110)
Monthly probability of biliary complications after DDLT	0.007	0.001-0.028	(64, 111-114)
Probability of death from biliary complications after DDLT	0.034	0.004-0.070	(64, 111, 112, 115)
Probability of receiving retransplantation due to biliary complications after DDLT	0.031	0.011-0.085	(113, 116, 117)
Probability of requiring non-transplant, non-endoscopic reoperation after DDLT because of biliary complications	0.053	0.011-0.150	(64, 111, 113, 118)
Monthly probability of acute rejection severe enough for hospitalization after DDLT	0.010	0.003-0.050	(21, 119, 120)
Probability of death from an episode of acute rejection after DDLT	0.0016	0.00002-0.003	(120)
Probability of requiring retransplantation because of severe acute rejection after DDLT	0.005	0.0003-0.010	(120)
Post LDLT			
Probability of donor death after LDLT procedure	0.0028	0.0012-0.0100	(57-61)
Probability of donor having major complications after LDLT procedure	0.12	0.03-0.19	(58-60, 121-125)
Probability of LDLT recipient death within 30 days of transplant	0.029	0.010-0.040	(36, 126)
Probability of LDLT graft PNF requiring retransplantation	0.045	0.030-0.060	(36, 127)
Probability of death within 30 days after LDLT while awaiting retransplantation	0.3618	0.33-0.57	(15, 36, 105, 106)

Monthly probability of severe disease recurrence after LDLT	0.004	0.001-0.018	(76-80)
Probability of retransplantation for severe disease recurrence after LDLT	0.025	0.010-0.060	(36)
Monthly probability of recipient sepsis from non-biliary infection after LDLT	0.003	0.001-0.0113	(107-109)
Probability of recipient death from a sepsis event after LDLT	0.240	0.140-0.400	(107-109)
Monthly probability of recipient requiring non-transplant reoperation after LDLT	0.0028	0.0011-0.080	(57, 122)
Probability of recipient death after non-transplant reoperation after LDLT	0.105	0.050-0.200	(110)
Monthly probability of recipient biliary complications after LDLT	0.015	0.001-0.040	(57, 64, 118, 126, 128, 129)
Probability of recipient death from biliary complications after LDLT	0.034	0.004-0.0070	(64, 111, 112, 118, 126, 128, 129)
Probability of getting retransplantation due to biliary complications after LDLT	0.031	0.011-0.085	(64, 111, 112, 126, 128, 129)
Probability of recipient requiring non-transplant, non-endoscopic reoperation after LDLT because of biliary complications	0.053	0.011-0.150	(64, 126, 128, 129)
Monthly probability of having acute rejection severe enough for hospitalization after LDLT	0.010	0.003-0.050	(21, 80, 119, 120, 130)
Probability of death from an episode of acute rejection after LDLT	0.0016	0.00002-0.003	(21, 80, 120, 130)
Probability of requiring retransplantation because of severe acute rejection after LDLT	0.025	0.01-0.06	(21, 80, 120, 130)

 Table 2: Cost data used in model.
 All costs are reported in year 2002 adjusted U.S. dollars.

	Monthly Costs	Monthly Cost Range*
Baseline Health State Costs		
Baseline average monthly outpatient costs for patient with compensated cirrhosis	63	31-126
Baseline average monthly costs for patients with permanent contraindication to transplant	777	389-1554
Baseline average monthly costs for recipients post transplantation	772	386-1544
Cost Tolls for Specific Events		
Average cost of TIPS procedure. Includes revisions, complications, hospitalizations, imaging, and outpatient follow-up	18,192	9,096-36,384
Average cost of having had SBP. Includes treatment, hospitalization, complications, and imaging	10,248	5,124-20,496
Average monthly cost of medically controlled symptomatic ascites. Includes admissions, treatment costs, and procedures.	516	258-1,033
Average monthly cost of clinical encephalopathy. Includes treatments, outpatient visits, and hospitalizations.	358	179-716

Average monthly cost of HCC. Includes imaging, procedures, and follow-up	313	156-626
Average monthly cost of clinically significant variceal bleeding. Includes hospitalization, procedures, and follow-up	997	499-1,994
One-time cost of DDLT procedure. Includes deceased donor expenses, hospitalization, and pharmacy (131).	103,806	51,903-207,612
One-time cost of LDLT procedure. Includes workup costs for 1.5 potential donors (55, 56), donor procedure without complications, hospitalization, and pharmacy (131).	129,144	64,572-258,288
One-time cost for donor having major complications. Includes hospitalization, procedures, pharmacy, and follow-up.	16,892	8,446-33,784
One-time cost for donor death. Estimated at 75% of the cost of a major complication.	12,669	6,335-25,338
One-time cost for recurrent disease causing graft failure. This is only applied to patients not eligible for re-transplantation. Based on costs incurred for care when transplant is contraindicated.	4,662	2,331-9,324
Average monthly cost for post-transplant patients with serious non-biliary infectious complications. Includes hospitalization, imaging, pharmacy, and follow-up.	2,139	1,070-4,280
Average monthly cost for post transplant recipients that require non-transplant re-operation. Based on the cost of laparotomy.	2,034	1,017-4,067
Average monthly cost for post-transplant patients with clinically significant biliary complications. Includes cost associated with hepatic artery thrombosis, biliary strictures, and 2 ERCP's. (64)	618	309-1,236
One-time cost of post-transplant recipients that require non-transplant reoperation for biliary complication. Does not include ERCP costs. Based on the cost of laparotomy.	18,607	9,303-37,214

		-
Average monthly cost of post-transplant treatment of acute rejection. Includes hospitalization, procedures, pharmacy, and follow-up.	2,019	1,010-4,038

\* Ranges are derived as 50% and 200% of calculated costs.

40

## Table 3: Utility data used in the model.

	Base Case Utility	Utility Range	Sources
Baseline Health State Utilities			
Utility of compensated cirrhosis (Childs B)	0.71	0.44-0.98	(47-54)
Utility of decompensated cirrhosis (Childs C)	0.56	0.30-0.67	(47-54)
Utility of recipient post liver transplantation	0.80	0.63-0.87	(48, 50, 52, 54, 132)
Utility penalty accrued every month after transplant when donor dies secondary to donation complication. Donors are assumed to be in perfect health before donation.	Recipient utility – 1.0	0.75-1.0	Expert opinion
Utility penalty accrued every month after transplant when donor has major complications secondary to donation complication (133). Donors are assumed to be in perfect health before donation.	Recipient utility – 0.3	0.25-1.0	Expert opinion

Utility Tolls for Specific Events	Percent Toll From Baseline		
Monthly utility penalty for refractory ascites	-25%	0-80%	(51)
One-time utility penalty from TIPS	-25%	0-80%	(49)
One-time utility penalty for SBP. Based on utility for refractory ascites.	-25%	0-80%	(51)
Monthly utility penalty for HCC	-10%	0-50%	(48, 50, 51)
Monthly utility penalty for encephalopathy	-25%	0-80%	(49, 51)
Monthly utility penalty for variceal bleeding	-25%	0-80%	(49, 51)
One-time utility penalty for recent major surgery	-20%	0-80%	(62)

Monthly utility penalty for major complication of transplantation	-25%	0-80%	(48, 50, 52, 54, 132)
One-time utility penalty for undergoing DDLT	-50%	25-75%	(48, 50, 52, 54, 132)
One-time utility penalty for undergoing LDLT. Includes combined donor and recipient penalties	-75%	25-90%	(48, 50, 52, 54, 132) and expert opinion

**Table 4: Model validation and survival data.** Results from a 120-month Monte Carlo simulation of 1,000 theoretical patients with base case values for all variables.

Variable	No transplant available	DDLT only	LDLT only	DDLT and LDLT available
Mean cost per patient (year 2002 USD)	15,903	116,378	143,467	160,719
Mean lifespan (months)	40.7	73.5	69.2	80.2
Number receiving DDLT	-	670	-	305
Number receiving LDLT	-	-	726	527
Number dead after 10 years	950	534	637	508
Number dead pre-transplant	950	306	256	138
Number (% of patients transplanted) dead post-transplant	-	228 (34.0)	381 (52.4)	370(44.4)

**Table 5: Results of the cost-effectiveness analysis.** Dominated strategies are both more costly and less effective than alternative treatments. Expected costs are those expected for someone entering the treatment strategy arm, including all outcomes and complications in year 2002 USD. Effectiveness is expressed in quality-adjusted life years.

Treatment Strategy	Expected Cost	Marginal Cost	Effect.	Marginal Effect.	C/E Ratio	Incremental C/E Ratio
No Transplant	\$17,000	-	2.0	-	\$8,430	-
DDLT-Only	\$121,000	\$104,000	4.1	2.1	\$29,512	\$49,920
LDLT-Only	\$143,000	\$23,000	3.8	-0.3	\$37,223	(Dominated)
DDLT/LDLT	\$162,000	\$41,000	4.4	0.3	\$36,679	\$129,474

Figure 1: The basic health states of the Markov model.







## Figure 3: Simplified transplantation event tree



### Figure 4: Simplified post-transplantation event tree



**Figure 5: Monthly transplantation rates used in the model simulation.** DDLT rates are based on average monthly waitlist transplantations reported by UNOS in the STAR dataset. LDLT rates are based on expert opinion and local experience. After 24 months, rates of LDLT and DDLT remained constant.



**Figure 6: Monthly Markov health state probabilities for DDLT-only treatment arm.** Probabilities represent the monthly probability of the simulation cohort to exist in each of the five possible health states for the DDLT-only treatment arm. By definition, existing in the post-LDLT health state is not possible in this treatment arm.







Figure 8: One-way sensitivity analysis on the probability of recurrent disease causing graft failure after LDLT with adjusted survival as the outcome. The threshold value where DDLT-only becomes the preferred strategy over the combined DDLT/LDLT approach was a recurrence rate of 0.0088 per month or equivalent to approximately 11% per year. The treatment strategies of "no transplant" and "LDLT-only" are omitted for clarity.



#### One-Way Sensitivity Analysis on the Probability of Disease Recurrence post-LDLT

Monthly Probability of Disease Recurrence

# Figure 9: One-way sensitivity analysis of the probability of donor death after LDLT with adjusted survival as the outcome.

The combined DDLT/LDLT strategy is preferred until donor death rates exceed 6.7%, after which DDLT-only becomes the preferred treatment. Adjusted survival is a composite survival accounting for both donor and recipient survival and quality of life.



### One-Way Sensitivity Analysis on the Probability of Donor Death after LDLT

# Figure 10: One-way sensitivity analysis on the cost of the DDLT procedure with cost-effectiveness as the outcome

**measure.** DDLT is the preferred procedure until the cost exceeds approximately \$152,000 after which LDLT becomes the preferred procedure. Costs are presented in adjusted year 2002 USD.



## One-Way Sensitivity Analysis on the Cost of the DDLT Procedure with Cost Effectiveness as Outcome

Cost of DDLT Procedure

Figure 11: Two-way sensitivity analysis comparing the costs of the DDLT procedure versus the costs of the LDLT procedure with cost-effectiveness as the outcome. As the costs of LDLT are varied at the same time as the costs of DDLT, LDLT costs must be comparably low while DDLT costs are high to make combined DDLT/LDLT a more cost effective strategy than DDLT-only. Costs are reported in adjusted year 2002 USD.



### Two Way Sensitivity Analysis on the Costs of DDLT and the Costs of LDLT

#### References

 United Network for Organ Sharing. Critical Data: U.S. Facts about Transplantation. In; 2001.

2. Organ Procurement and Transplantation Network. Median waiting time for registrations list 1995-2000.; 2001 October 19.

 Strong RW, Lynch SV, Ong TH, Matsunami H, Koido Y, Balderson GA.
 Successful liver transplantation from a living donor to her son. New England Journal of Medicine. 1990;322:1505-1507.

 Grewal HP, Thistlewaite JR, Jr., Loss GE, Fisher JS, Cronin DC, Siegel CT, Newell KA, et al. Complications in 100 living-liver donors. Annals of Surgery. 1998;228:214-219.

5. Morimoto T, Yamaoka Y, Tanaka K, Ozawa K. Quality of life among donors of liver transplants to relatives. New England Journal of Medicine. 1993;329:363-364.

6. Seaman DS. Adult living donor liver transplantation: current status. Journal of Clinical Gastroenterology. 2001;33:97-106.

 Seu P, Imagawa DK, Olthoff KM, Yersiz H, Rosenthal TJ, Sellers CA, Ginther G, et al. A prospective study on the reliability and cost effectiveness of preoperative ultrasound screening of the "marginal" liver donor.[erratum appears in Transplantation 1996 Sep 15;62(5):704]. Transplantation. 1996;62:129-130.

8. Hashikura Y, Kawasaki S, Terada M, Ikegami T, Nakazawa Y, Urata K, Chisuwa H, et al. Long-term results of living-related donor liver graft transplantation: a singlecenter analysis of 110 transplants. Transplantation. 2001;72:95-99.  Fujita S, Kim ID, Uryuhara K, Asonuma K, Egawa H, Kiuchi T, Hayashi M, et al. Hepatic grafts from live donors: donor morbidity for 470 cases of live donation. Transplant International. 2000;13:333-339.

 Cronin DC, Millis JM, Siegler M. Transplantation of liver grafts from living donors into adults--too much, too soon. New England Journal of Medicine.
 2001;344:1633-1637.

11. Miller CM, Delmonico FL. Transplantation of liver grafts from living donors into adults.[comment]. New England Journal of Medicine. 2001;345:923; discussion 924.

Abecassis M, Adams M, Adams P, Arnold RM, Atkins CR, Barr ML, Bennett
 WM, et al. Consensus statement on the live organ donor.[comment]. Jama.

2000;284:2919-2926.

Yagi T, Urushihara N, Oishi M, Matsukawa H, Endo A, Nakao A, Okada Y, et al.
 Problems in living donor liver transplantation in adults: postoperative management,
 complications, and costs. Transplantation Proceedings. 2000;32:2156-2157.

14. Freeman R, Tsunoda S, Supran S, Warshaw A, Smith J, Fairchild R, Pratt D, et al. Direct costs for one year of liver transplant care are directly associated with disease severity at transplant. Transplantation Proceedings. 2001;33:1436-1437.

Azoulay D, Linhares MM, Huguet E, Delvart V, Castaing D, Adam R, Ichai P, et
 al. Decision for retransplantation of the liver: an experience- and cost-based analysis.
 Annals of Surgery 2002;236:713-721; discussion 721.

16. Bonsel GJ, Klompmaker IJ, Essink-Bot ML, Habbema JD, Slooff MJ. Costeffectiveness analysis of the Dutch liver transplantation programme. Transplantation Proceedings 1990;22:1481-1484.

Kam I. Cadaveric versus living donor liver transplantation--analysis of costs.
 Transplantation Proceedings 2003;35:971.

18. Trotter JF, Mackenzie S, Wachs M, Bak T, Steinberg T, Polsky P, Kam I, et al. Comprehensive cost comparison of adult-adult right hepatic lobe living-donor liver transplantation with cadaveric transplantation. Transplantation. 2003;75:473-476.

 Filipponi F, Pisati R, Ferrara R, Mosca F. Cost and outcome evaluation of liver transplantation at Cisanello Hospital: (2) results. Transplantation Proceedings 2003;35:1041-1044.

20. Buell JF, Cronin DC, Blahnik L, Lo A, Trimbach C, Layman R, Millis JM. The impact of donor factors on the outcomes following liver transplantation. Transplantation Proceedings. 2002;34:1495-1496.

21. Chen CL, Fan ST, Lee SG, Makuuchi M, Tanaka K. Living-donor liver transplantation: 12 years of experience in Asia. Transplantation 2003;75:S6-11.

22. Belle SH, Porayko MK, Hoofnagle JH, Lake JR, Zetterman RK. Changes in quality of life after liver transplantation among adults. National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases (NIDDK) Liver Transplantation Database (LTD). Liver Transplantation & Surgery 1997;3:93-104.

23. De Bona M, Ponton P, Ermani M, Iemmolo RM, Feltrin A, Boccagni P, Gerunda G, et al. The impact of liver disease and medical complications on quality of life and

psychological distress before and after liver transplantation. Journal of Hepatology. 2000;33:609-615.

Gross CR, Malinchoc M, Kim WR, Evans RW, Wiesner RH, Petz JL, Crippin JS, et al. Quality of life before and after liver transplantation for cholestatic liver disease.
Hepatology. 1999;29:356-364.

25. Karam V, Castaing D, Danet C, Delvart V, Gasquet I, Adam R, Azoulay D, et al. Longitudinal prospective evaluation of quality of life in adult patients before and one year after liver transplantation. Liver Transplantation. 2003;9:703-711.

26. Karam VH, Gasquet I, Delvart V, Hiesse C, Dorent R, Danet C, Samuel D, et al. Quality of life in adult survivors beyond 10 years after liver, kidney, and heart transplantation. Transplantation 2003;76:1699-1704.

27. Moore KA, Mc LJR, Burrows GD. Quality of life and cognitive function of liver transplant patients: a prospective study. Liver Transplantation. 2000;6:633-642.

28. Moore D, Feurer I, Speroff T, Shaffer D, Nylander W, Kizilisik T, Butler J, et al. Survival and quality of life after organ transplantation in veterans and nonveterans. American Journal of Surgery 2003;186:476-480.

29. Pinson CW, Feurer ID, Payne JL, Wise PE, Shockley S, Speroff T. Health-related quality of life after different types of solid organ transplantation. Annals of Surgery 2000;232:597-607.

30. Ratcliffe J, Longworth L, Young T, Bryan S, Burroughs A, Buxton M, Cost-Effectiveness of Liver Transplantation T. Assessing health-related quality of life pre- and post-liver transplantation: a prospective multicenter study. Liver Transplantation. 2002;8:263-270.

31. Saab S, Ly D, Han SB, Lin RK, Rojter SE, Ghobrial RM, Busuttil RW. Is it costeffective to treat recurrent hepatitis C infection in orthotopic liver transplantation patients? Liver Transplantation 2002;8:449-457.

32. Cheng SJ, Pratt DS, Freeman RB, Jr., Kaplan MM, Wong JB. Living-donor versus cadaveric liver transplantation for non-resectable small hepatocellular carcinoma and compensated cirrhosis: a decision analysis. Transplantation 2001;72:861-868.

Sagmeister M, Mullhaupt B, Kadry Z, Kullak-Ublick GA, Clavien PA, Renner
 EL. Cost-effectiveness of cadaveric and living-donor liver transplantation.

Transplantation 2002;73:616-622.

34. Sarasin FP, Majno PE, Llovet JM, Bruix J, Mentha G, Hadengue A. Living donor liver transplantation for early hepatocellular carcinoma: A life-expectancy and cost-effectiveness perspective. Hepatology. 2001;33:1073-1079.

35. Sonnenberg FA, Beck JR. Markov models in medical decision making: a practical guide. Medical Decision Making 1993;13:322-338.

36. Organ Procurement and Transplantation Network (OPTN). Standard Transplant Analysis and Research Database. In. Richmond, VA: United Network for Organ Sharing; November, 2003.

37. University of Virginia Clinical Data Repository.

http://www.med.virginia.edu/cdr/. In; 2004.

38. Pates RD, Scully KW, Einbinder JS, Merkel RL, Stukenborg GJ, Spraggins
TA, Reynolds C, et al. Adding value to clinical data by linkage to a public death registry.
Medinfo 2001;10:1384-1388.

39. Einbinder JS, Scully KW, Pates RD, Schubart JR, Reynolds RE. Case study: a data warehouse for an academic medical center. Journal of Healthcare Information Management 2001;15:165-175.

40. Scully KW, Pates RD, Desper GS, Connors AF, Harrell FE, Jr., Pieper KS, Hannan RL, et al. Development of an enterprise-wide clinical data repository: merging multiple legacy databases. Proceedings/AMIA Annual Fall Symposium 1997:32-36.

41. Arseneau KO, Cohn SM, Cominelli F, Connors AF, Jr. Cost-utility of initial medical management for Crohn's disease perianal fistulae.[see comment].

Gastroenterology 2001;120:1640-1656.

42. McHorney CA. Generic health measurement: past accomplishments and a measurement paradigm for the 21st century. Annals of Internal Medicine 1997;127:743-750.

43. Froberg DG, Kane RL. Methodology for measuring health-state preferences--I: Measurement strategies. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology 1989;42:345-354.

44. Froberg DG, Kane RL. Methodology for measuring health-state preferences--II: Scaling methods. Journal of Clinical Epidemiology 1989;42:459-471.

45. Sonnenberg FA. Decision Analysis in Disease Management. Disease Management and Clinical Outcomes 1997;1:23-34.

46. Boyd NF, Sutherland HJ, Heasman KZ, Tritchler DL, Cummings BJ. Whose utilities for decision analysis? Medical Decision Making 1990;10:58-67.

47. Younossi ZM, Boparai N, McCormick M, Price LL, Guyatt G. Assessment of utilities and health-related quality of life in patients with chronic liver disease. Am J Gastroenterology 2001;96:579-583.

48. Chong CA, Gulamhussein A, Heathcote EJ, Lilly L, Sherman M, Naglie G, KrahnM. Health-state utilities and quality of life in hepatitis C patients. Am J Gastroenterol2003;98:630-638.

49. Rubenstein JH, Eisen GM, Inadomi JM. A cost-utility analysis of secondary prophylaxis for variceal hemorrhage. Am J Gastroenterol 2004;99:1274-1288.

50. Bennett WG, Inoue Y, Beck JR, Wong JB, Pauker SG, Davis GL. Estimates of the Cost-Effectiveness of a Single Course of Interferon-alpha2b in Patients with Histologically Mild Chronic Hepatitis C. Ann Intern Med 1997;127:855-865.

51. Stein K, Rosenberg W, Wong J. Cost effectiveness of combination therapy for hepatitis C: a decision analytic model. Gut 2002;50:253-258.

52. Kim WR, Poterucha JJ, Hermans JE, Therneau TM, Dickson ER, Evans RW, Gross JB, Jr. Cost-Effectiveness of 6 and 12 Months of Interferon-alpha Therapy for Chronic Hepatitis C. Ann Intern Med 1997;127:866-874.

53. Wong JB, Bennett WG, Koff RS, Pauker SG. Pretreatment Evaluation of Chronic Hepatitis C: Risks, Benefits, and Costs. JAMA 1998;280:2088-2093.

54. Bryce CL, Angus DC, Switala J, Roberts MS, Tsevat J. Health status versus utilities of patients with end-stage liver disease. Qual Life Res 2004;13:773-782.

55. Valentin-Gamazo C, Malago M, Karliova M, Lutz JT, Frilling A, Nadalin S, Testa G, et al. Experience after the evaluation of 700 potential donors for living donor liver transplantation in a single center. Liver Transpl 2004;10:1087-1096.

56. Trotter JF, Wachs M, Trouillot T, Steinberg T, Bak T, Everson GT, Kam I.
Evaluation of 100 patients for living donor liver transplantation. Liver Transplantation.
2000;6:290-295.

57. Trotter JF, Wachs M, Everson GT, Kam I. Adult-to-Adult Transplantation of the Right Hepatic Lobe from a Living Donor. N Engl J Med 2002;346:1074-1082.

 Marcos A. Right-lobe living donor liver transplantation. Liver Transpl 2000;6:S59-63.

59. Broelsch CE, Malago M, Testa G, Valentin Gamazo C. Living donor liver transplantation in adults: outcome in Europe. Liver Transpl 2000;6:S64-65.

60. Todo S, Furukawa H, Jin MB, Shimamura T. Living donor liver transplantation in adults: outcome in Japan. Liver Transpl 2000;6:S66-72.

61. Renz JF, Roberts JP. Long-term complications of living donor liver transplantation. Liver Transpl 2000;6:S73-76.

62. Gazelle GS, Hunink MG, Kuntz KM, McMahon PM, Halpern EF, Beinfeld M, Lester JS, et al. Cost-effectiveness of hepatic metastasectomy in patients with metastatic colorectal carcinoma: a state-transition Monte Carlo decision analysis. Ann Surg 2003;237:544-555.

63. Eisenberg JM. Clinical economics. A guide to the economic analysis of clinical practices. JAMA 1989;262:2879-2886.

64. Shah JN, Ahmad NA, Shetty K, Kochman ML, Long WB, Brensinger CM, Pfau PR, et al. Endoscopic management of biliary complications after adult living donor liver transplantation. Am J Gastroenterol 2004;99:1291-1295.

65. Bambha K, Kim WR. Cost-effectiveness analysis and incremental costeffectiveness ratios: uses and pitfalls. 2004:519-526.

66. Wagner JL, Herdman RC, Wadhwa S. Cost effectiveness of colorectal cancer screening in the elderly.807-817, 1991 Nov 1915.

67. Johannesson M. The cost-effectiveness of the switch towards more expensive antihypertensive drugs. Health Policy 1994;28:1-13.

68. Johannesson M. The impact of age on the cost-effectiveness of hypertension treatment: an analysis of randomized drug trials. Med Decis Making 1994;14:236-244.

69. Bolondi L, Sofia S, Siringo S, Gaiani S, Casali A, Zironi G, Piscaglia F, et al. Surveillance programme of cirrhotic patients for early diagnosis and treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma: a cost effectiveness analysis. Gut 2001;48:251-259.

 Hornberger JC. The hemodialysis prescription and cost effectiveness. Renal Physicians Association Working Committee on Clinical Guidelines. J Am Soc Nephrol 1993;4:1021-1027.

71. Rodriguez-Carmona A, Perez Fontan M, Bouza P, Garcia Falcon T, Valdes F. The economic cost of dialysis: a comparison between peritoneal dialysis and in-center hemodialysis in a Spanish unit. Adv Perit Dial 1996;12:93-96.

72. Tousignant P, Guttmann RD, Hollomby DJ. Transplantation and home hemodialysis: their cost-effectiveness. J Chronic Dis 1985;38:589-601.

73. Hirth RA, Chernew ME, Miller E, Fendrick AM, Weissert WG. Willingness to pay for a quality-adjusted life year: in search of a standard. Med Decis Making 2000;20:332-342.

74. Fusco C. Widow pushes ban on live-donor liver transplant. Chicago Sun-Times2002 November 7;Sect. 8.

75. Berg CL. Living donor liver transplantation reduces the risk of death of transplant candidates [Presentation]. In: American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases, 55th Annual Meeting; 2004 October 31; Boston, MA; 2004.

76. Garcia-Retortillo M, Forns X, Llovet JM, Navasa M, Feliu A, Massaguer A, Bruguera M, et al. Hepatitis C recurrence is more severe after living donor compared to cadaveric liver transplantation. Hepatology 2004;40:699-707.

77. Russo MW, Galanko J, Beavers K, Fried MW, Shrestha R. Patient and graft survival in hepatitis C recipients after adult living donor liver transplantation in the United States. Liver Transpl 2004;10:340-346.

78. Brown RS, Jr. Is recurrence of hepatitis C worse after living donor or deceased donor liver transplantation? Liver Transpl 2004;10:1256.

Sugawara Y, Kaneko J, Akamatsu N, Kishi Y, Hata S, Kokudo N, Makuuchi M.
 Living donor liver transplantation for end-stage hepatitis C. Transplant Proc
 2004;36:1481-1482.

80. Rodriguez-Luna H, Vargas HE, Sharma P, Ortiz J, De Petris G, Balan V, Byrne T, et al. Hepatitis C virus recurrence in living donor liver transplant recipients. Dig Dis Sci 2004;49:38-41.

 Gines P, Cardenas A, Arroyo V, Rodes J. Management of Cirrhosis and Ascites. N Engl J Med 2004;350:1646-1654.

82. Moore KP, Wong F, Gines P, Bernardi M, Ochs A, Salerno F, Angeli P, et al. The management of ascites in cirrhosis: report on the consensus conference of the International Ascites Club. Hepatology 2003;38:258-266.

83. Russo MW, Sood A, Jacobson IM, Brown RS, Jr. Transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt for refractory ascites: an analysis of the literature on efficacy, morbidity, and mortality. American Journal of Gastroenterology 2003;98:2521-2527.

Rimola A, Garcia-Tsao G, Navasa M, Piddock LJV, Planas R, Bernard B,
Inadomi JM. Diagnosis, treatment and prophylaxis of spontaneous bacterial peritonitis: a consensus document. Journal of Hepatology 2000;32:142-153.

85. Garcia-Tsao G. Spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. Gastroenterology Clinics Of North America 1992;21:257-275.

86. Caly WR, Strauss E. A prospective study of bacterial infections in patients with cirrhosis. Journal Of Hepatology 1993;18:353-358.

87. Pinzello G, Simonetti R, Camma C, Dino O, Milazzo G, Pagliaro L, Conn H.
Spontaneous bacterial peritonitis: An update. Gastroenterology International 1993;6:5460.

88. Sort P, Navasa M, Arroyo V, Aldeguer X, Planas R, Ruiz-del-Arbol L, Castells L, et al. Effect of Intravenous Albumin on Renal Impairment and Mortality in Patients with Cirrhosis and Spontaneous Bacterial Peritonitis. N Engl J Med 1999;341:403-409.

 Jalan R, Hayes PC. Hepatic encephalopathy and ascites. The Lancet 1997;350:1309-1315.

90. Bustamante J, Rimola A, Ventura PJ, Navasa M, Cirera I, Reggiardo V, Rodes J. Prognostic significance of hepatic encephalopathy in patients with cirrhosis. Journal of Hepatology 1999;30:890-895.

91. Forrest EH, Stanley AJ, Redhead DN, McGilchrist AJ, Hayes PC. Clinical response after transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic stent shunt insertion for refractory ascites in cirrhosis. Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics 1996;10:801-806.

92. Figueras J, Jaurrieta E, Valls C, Benasco C, Rafecas A, Xiol X, Fabregat J, et al. Survival after liver transplantation in cirrhotic patients with and without hepatocellular carcinoma: a comparative study. Hepatology 1997;25:1485-1489.

93. Merion R. SRTR analysis after waitlisting for HCC patients under MELD-based allocation. In. Miami, Florida: OPTN/UNOS Symposium on Liver Allocation Policy for HCC; January 26, 2003.

94. D'Amico G, Pagliaro L, Bosch J. The treatment of portal hypertension: a metaanalytic review. Hepatology 1995;22:332-354.

95. Hou MC, Lin HC, Liu TT, Kuo BI, Lee FY, Chang FY, Lee SD. Antibiotic prophylaxis after endoscopic therapy prevents rebleeding in acute variceal hemorrhage: a randomized trial. Hepatology 2004;39:746-753.

96. Okano H, Shiraki K, Inoue H, Kawakita T, Deguchi M, Sugimoto K, Sakai T, et al. Long-term follow-up of patients with liver cirrhosis after endoscopic ethanol injection sclerotherapy for esophageal varices. Hepato-Gastroenterology 2003;50:1556-1559.
97. Sorbi D, Gostout CJ, Peura D, Johnson D, Lanza F, Foutch PG, Schleck CD, et al. An assessment of the management of acute bleeding varices: a multicenter prospective member-based study. American Journal of Gastroenterology 2003;98:2424-2434.

98. Gines P, Quintero E, Arroyo V, Teres J, Bruguera M, Rimola A, Caballeria J, et
al. Compensated cirrhosis: natural history and prognostic factors. Hepatology
1987;7:122-128.

99. Llovet JM, Real MI, Montana X, Planas R, Coll S, Aponte J, Ayuso C, et al. Arterial embolisation or chemoembolisation versus symptomatic treatment in patients with unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma: a randomised controlled trial.[see comment]. Lancet 2002;359:1734-1739.

100. Llovet JM, Fuster J, Bruix J. Prognosis of hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepato-Gastroenterology 2002;49:7-11.

101. Llovet JM, Mas X, Aponte JJ, Fuster J, Navasa M, Christensen E, Rodes J, et al. Cost effectiveness of adjuvant therapy for hepatocellular carcinoma during the waiting list for liver transplantation. Gut 2002;50:123-128.

102. Bruix J, Llovet JM. Prognostic prediction and treatment strategy in hepatocellular carcinoma. Hepatology 2002;35:519-524.

103. Chui AKK, Shi LW, Rao ARN, Anasuya A, Hagl C, Pillay P, Verran D, et al.
Primary graft dysfunction after liver transplantation. Transplantation Proceedings
2000;32:2219-2220.

104. Ploeg RJ, D'Alessandro AM, Knechtle SJ, Stegall MD, Pirsch JD, Hoffmann RM, Sasaki T, et al. Risk factors for primary dysfunction after liver transplantation--a multivariate analysis. Transplantation 1993;55:807-813.

105. D'Alessandro AM, Ploeg RJ, Knechtle SJ, Pirsch JD, Stegall MD, Hoffmann R,
Sollinger HW, et al. Retransplantation of the liver--a seven-year experience.
Transplantation 1993;55:1083-1087.

106. Mora NP, Klintmalm GB, Cofer JB, Poplawski SS, Goldstein RM, Gonwa TA, Husberg BS. Results after liver retransplantation (RETx): a comparative study between "elective" vs "nonelective" RETx. Transplantation Proceedings 1990;22:1509-1511.

107. Singh N, Gayowski T, Wagener MM, Marino IR. Bloodstream infections in liver transplant recipients receiving tacrolimus. Clinical Transplantation 1997;11:275-281.

108. Singh N, Paterson DL, Gayowski T, Wagener MM, Marino IR. Predicting

bacteremia and bacteremic mortality in liver transplant recipients. Liver Transplantation 2000;6:54-61.

109. Wagener MM, Yu VL. Bacteremia in transplant recipients: a prospective study of demographics, etiologic agents, risk factors, and outcomes. American Journal of Infection Control 1992;20:239-247.

110. Urbani L, Catalano G, Biancofiore G, Bindi L, Consani G, Bisa M, Boldrini A, et
al. Surgical complications after liver transplantation. Minerva Chirurgica 2003;58:675692.

111. O'Connor TP, Lewis WD, Jenkins RL. Biliary tract complications after liver transplantation. Archives of Surgery 1995;130:312-317.

112. Sawyer RG, Punch JD. Incidence and management of biliary complications after 291 liver transplants following the introduction of transcystic stenting.Transplantation 1998;66:1201-1207.

113. Baccarani U, Risaliti A, Zoratti L, Zilli M, Brosola P, Vianello V, de Pretis G, et al. Role of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in the diagnosis and treatment of biliary tract complications after orthotopic liver transplantation.[see comment]. Digestive & Liver Disease 2002;34:582-586.

114. Pfau PR, Kochman ML, Lewis JD, Long WB, Lucey MR, Olthoff K, Shaked A, et al. Endoscopic management of postoperative biliary complications in orthotopic liver transplantation. Gastrointestinal Endoscopy 2000;52:55-63.

115. Fleck J, A., Zanotelli ML, Meine M, Brandao A, Leipnitz I, Schlindwein E, Cassal A, et al. Biliary tract complications after orthotopic liver transplantation in adult patients. Transplantation Proceedings 2002;34:519-520.

116. Chahin NJ, De Carlis L, Slim AO, Rossi A, Groeso CA, Rondinara GF, Garnbitta
P, et al. Long-term efficacy of endoscopic stenting in patients with stricture of the biliary
anastomosis after orthotopic liver transplantation. Transplantation Proceedings
2001;33:2738-2740.

117. Zhou G, Cai W, Li H, Zhu Y, Fung JJ. Experiences relating to management of biliary tract complications following liver transplantation in 96 cases. Chinese Medical Journal 2002;115:1533-1537.

118. Park JS, Kim MH, Lee SK, Seo DW, Lee SS, Han J, Min YI, et al. Efficacy of endoscopic and percutaneous treatments for biliary complications after cadaveric and living donor liver transplantation. Gastrointestinal Endoscopy 2003;57:78-85.

119. Takatsuki M, Uemoto S, Inomata Y, Egawa H, Kiuchi T, Fujita S, Hayashi M, et al. Weaning of immunosuppression in living donor liver transplant recipients.[see comment]. Transplantation 2001;72:449-454.

120. Wiesner RH, Demetris AJ, Belle SH, Seaberg EC, Lake JR, Zetterman RK, Everhart J, et al. Acute hepatic allograft rejection: incidence, risk factors, and impact on outcome. Hepatology 1998;28:638-645.

121. Bak T, Wachs M, Trotter J, Everson G, Trouillot T, Kugelmas M, Steinberg T, et al. Adult-to-adult living donor liver transplantation using right-lobe grafts: results and lessons learned from a single-center experience. Liver Transpl 2001;7:680-686.

122. Testa G, Malago M, Valentin-Gamazo C, Lindell G, Broelsch CE. Biliary anastomosis in living related liver transplantation using the right liver lobe: techniques and complications. Liver Transpl 2000;6:710-714.

123. Fan S-T, Lo C-M, Liu C-L, Yong B-H, Chan JK-F, Ng IO-L. Safety of Donors in
Live Donor Liver Transplantation Using Right Lobe Grafts. Arch Surg 2000;135:336340.

124. Settmacher U, Theruvath T, Pascher A, Neuhaus P. Living-donor liver
transplantation--European experiences. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2004;19 Suppl 4:iv1621.

Parolin MB, Lazzaretti CT, Lima JH, Freitas AC, Matias JE, Coelho JC. Donor quality of life after living donor liver transplantation. Transplant Proc 2004;36:912-913.
Malago M, Testa G, Frilling A, Nadalin S, Valentin-Gamazo C, Paul A, Lang H, et al. Right living donor liver transplantation: an option for adult patients: single institution experience with 74 patients. Ann Surg 2003;238:853-862; discussion 862-853.
Abt PL, Mange KC, Olthoff KM, Markmann JF, Reddy KR, Shaked A. Allograft survival following adult-to-adult living donor liver transplantation. Am J Transplant 2004;4:1302-1307.

128. Ohkubo M, Nagino M, Kamiya J, Yuasa N, Oda K, Arai T, Nishio H, et al. Surgical anatomy of the bile ducts at the hepatic hilum as applied to living donor liver transplantation. Ann Surg 2004;239:82-86.

Hisatsune H, Yazumi S, Egawa H, Asada M, Hasegawa K, Kodama Y, Okazaki K, et al. Endoscopic management of biliary strictures after duct-to-duct biliary reconstruction in right-lobe living-donor liver transplantation. Transplantation 2003;76:810-815.

Taber DJ, Dupuis RE, Fann AL, Andreoni KA, Gerber DA, Fair JH, Johnson
 MW, et al. Tacrolimus dosing requirements and concentrations in adult living donor liver transplant recipients. Liver Transpl 2002;8:219-223.

131. Russo MW, Brown RS, Jr. Is the cost of adult living donor liver transplantation higher than deceased donor liver transplantation? Liver Transpl 2004;10:467-468.

132. Longworth L, Bryan S. An empirical comparison of EQ-5D and SF-6D in liver transplant patients. Health Econ 2003;12:1061-1067.

133. Walter M, Dammann G, Papachristou C, Pascher A, Neuhaus P, Danzer G, Klapp BF. Quality of life of living donors before and after living donor liver transplantation. Transplant Proc 2003;35:2961-2963.